SUFFOLK PARK PROGRESS ASSOCIATION

Annual General Meeting- Minutes
Tuesday December 13, 2016, 7pm

Attendees: Clare Sutton, Paul Davies, Suzi Rosedale, Harald Ehrlich, Douglas Rowley, Wendy Browne, Anna Parker, Andrew Mignot?, Jim Rankin, Barrie Peters, Marleen Peters, Pam Rose, Helen Brown, Yan Hagen, Alan Davies, Joan Davies, Victoria Handley, Melissa Sanders, Louise Miller, Noelene Plummer, Philippe Soria, Karen Webb, Robert Sampimon, Peter Wegner, Cleis Pearce, Rob Osborne, June Crowley, Annie Crowley, Edward Kent, James Mott, Kellie Stewart, Helena Maughan, Donald Maughan, Patsy Brosnan, Peter Brosnan, Margaret Wiles, Charlotte Harrison, Shelley Taylor, Dianne Brien, Alanna Coxon, Ann Ramsay Arkins, Ayesha Salazar
Apologies:  Christine Guinand, Simon Richardson, Linda Holland

Acknowledgment of Country by Donald Maughan

Move that 2015 AGM minutes be approved – moved Patsy Brosnan, seconded Charlotte Harrison, meeting approved
Treasurer’s report presented by Margaret Wiles (see below)
Move to accept Treasurer’s report – moved Barrie Peters, seconded Helena Maughan, meeting approved.
President’s report presented by Donald Maughan (see below)
Move to accept President’s report – moved Patsy Brosnan, seconded Margaret Wiles, meeting approved.

Move to thank Donald Maughan for all his work over the past year – Patsy Brosnan, meeting approved.
Nominations for the next term – all nominations were elected unopposed
President
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Subcommittee of volunteer helpers – 
Rowena Caverly – media relations, social media
Dianne Brien – publicity, liaison with community

Alanna Coxon – liaison with young parents

David Krippner (to be confirmed) – liaison with youth, high school students, poster and art work

Ann Ramsay Arkins – fundraising and increasing membership (real estate agent)
Other business
1. Peter Wegner – raised the issue of Section 94 money going into a common “pot” with Byron Bay and not being reserved for Suffolk Park even though it may have originated in developers’ contributions from Suffolk Park. This was changed by Council in 2012 and Peter suggested we lobby to have it reversed.


Donald acknowledged the problem.

2. Macah, one of the community gardeners – asked SPPA to support the Community Garden in applications for various grants which are available. Donald indicated we would be willing to support any application in conjunction with Council.

Meeting ended 7.50pm.

                    TREASURER’S REPORT 20.10.15.- 30.09.2016.

OPENING BALANCE                                                                        $1946.15

INCOME
MEMBERSHIPS/DONATIONS                                     $453.00

TOTAL INCOME                                                                                 $453.00

EXPENSES

DEPT of FAIR TRADING ASSOC. MEMBERSHIP       $54.00

WEBSITE                                                                        $186.00

FLYERS PRINTED for meeting 16.02.16.                  $  95.00

TOTAL EXPENSES                                                                              $335.00

CLOSING BALANCE                    30.09.2016.                                $2064.15

Presidents Report

Suffolk Park Progress Association year ending 2015/16

13 December at Suffolk Park community hall

 Well this year has been a busy and exciting year for the SPPA and the Suffolk Community.

At the AGM in November last year I on behalf of the Committee set out our plans for the year 2015 /2016 and I would like to briefly report on the outcome of these plans. 

 Firstly we planned to hold an open community meeting in February to gain the community input on how to best utilize Section 94 funds, with the aim of having these projects added to the Council Budget plan for 2016/17.

This meeting was held in early February with a morning and an evening session. They were attended by over 160 residents and we gathered all the suggestions to prioritize allocation of Section 94 funds.  

From this information a proposal was prepared and presented to Council staff in April and was put into the budget for 2016/17. This was then passed by Councillors.

At that time we were aware that to have any major work done around the leased sports field area we would have to obtain an extended lease on the grounds from the Ed Dept. otherwise Council could not spend Section 94 funds in a non secured area.

This caused The SPPA and Council staff to ramp up our ongoing lobbying of the Ed Dept for lease extension or purchase of the land.

As you all know these negotiations broke down when the Ed Dept put a $4.8 Million price tag on the land, well outside what the Council could afford even using our Suffolk section 94 funds.

At that same time SPPA and Council staff discussed the need to hold off on spending any money out of section 94 funds until we reached a conclusion on the land deal with the Ed Dept. and it was decided that the greater long term need for the community was to get ownership of this land.

So even though the Council budget had been approved to commence the community projects that had been put forward at the Feb community meetings it was decided that all projects were to be put on hold so that we would have a decent capital base to pursue land purchase if and when it was possible.

Hence we have seen little action on community capital projects up to this time.

 I will talk more about the battle to retain the land later.

Fast forward 4 months -

And now the sports field Ed Dept land battle appears to have been settled ……and we have some other good news on these delayed projects.

Members of the SPPA Committee met with Council Staff yesterday to reconfirm the remaining budget funds available and to set up a timeline for the projects still on the books from the February community meeting.

These projects are –

# Sun shade cloth over the new play ground $42,000

# More general bench seating around the village $50,000

# Clifford St beautification. $20,000 

# Beach access improvement along Alcorn Street and particularly at the Clifford St entry. $40,000

# BBQ facility at the sports field and skate park area $30,000

# Upgrade Skate Park $80,000

 Now our goal for the remainder of 2016/ 17 year is to push these projects to completion.

Unfortunately my discussions with Council Staff yesterday on the 

# Bike path from Suffolk Park village shopping centre to the Bay along Broken head Rd. 

# Traffic control Measures around Clifford St / Broken Head Road intersection

were very disappointing .

I could not get any clear indication on a plan of action on the bike path along Broken head Rd to the Bay even though I had been previously  advised that there was to be a feasibility study and costing done this  February 2017.

Likewise with the traffic control measures around Clifford St /Broken Head Rd intersection which I had thought were to have been well advanced are now at the stage where staff have developed a budget to do “SOME” work and have sent this budget request to the Roads & Maritime Services in the hope of obtaining funding . The Council is awaiting a reply to see if they have funding for the 2017/18 year.

There is no plan for pedestrian crossings or other traffic calming measures in this budget presented to RMS.

As a result I have made a request to council that the SPPA Committee be allowed to do another presentation to the Council Traffic Management Committee in February so that we can restate our community case for urgent action on this matter.

Like all of you I am very disappointed and frustrated with this situation but we can keep pushing forward. In the New Year we may call on the community to start contacting the Council in a coordinated manner to request urgent action around this issue.

# Community Garden

 At the February Community meeting we asked the community to get more involved with the Community Garden project which was started by the SPPA Committee back in 2013 under the leadership of Christine our Secretary who did a great deal of work in establishing the space and maintaining it.  We acknowledge and thank Christine for all her work on this project.

 As I said at the meeting, the community was not getting involved and little was happening at the garden.  But as result of the appeal at the February meeting a lady put her hand up and volunteered to act as the coordinator at the garden. That person was Ayesha Salazar who with a small group of helpers in the 10 months since, has turned our sad little garden into a wonderful community meeting space, something we are all proud of and this was one of the very strong rallying points in the battle to purchase the land. 

Ayesha and your band of helpers: the community thanks you for all you have done.

Another champion who rose up in the community this year was Philippe who for almost two years has been pushing to develop a pump/BMX track for the youth in the community. 

Last year we almost started to build this pump track on the Ed. Dept. land but for legal reasons at the time we were advised that the SPPA should not be publically involved so the project stalled. Then Philippe took the matter into his own hands and with the young people of the village and a very small group of helpers built their pump track beside the Community Garden utilizing the natural contours of the land. This project again extended the community footprint on the Ed Dept land and helped in swaying the argument of community ownership of the space.

I would encourage everyone to go down to the garden and pump track any afternoon and see the kids having great fun in that space.

 Philippe:  the community owes you a big thank you for your independent drive in taking control of this project.

Water Retention Basin (Lake Project) with the Southern Cross University.

As of yesterday I have not been able to contact the lecturer in charge of the honours student who has been doing a 6 month research on the lake so I don’t know exactly where we stand with this issue. I can say that this our second year working with SCU. The first year we had a final year student in environmental science do a literature survey on current research on blue green algae and she conducted a chemical survey of the lake’s water.

This year we have an honours student looking into possible sources of contamination and water loading and the design of the lake.

Next year we hope to be able to engage another SCU student to look into possible remedies or solutions to this contamination and possibly to do a public access presentation to Council to get our lake into a formal project so that we can obtain funding from outside sources and get Council staff involved.   

Now - There are many other groups that contribute so much to making our Village a viable Community and I would like to formally recognize their efforts.

# The Dune Care Group Helen and Miles and their dedicated workers who are doing a great job in regeneration of Tallow Beach dunes. We were pleased to be able to assist Helen and her team getting the watering system extended around the dunes and this has helped in nourishing the planting they have been doing particularly on the southern end of the dunes.

# The Rural Fire Service team from which Greg Miller retired from his role of fire chief this year.  We acknowledge all the work he has done over his many years of involvement and we thank Greg and the new team of the RMS for all they do in the community and the Australia Day celebrations they coordinate at Gaggin Park each year. 

# The Wonderful Suffolk Park pre-school who have really engaged the young families of the Village and who organized the most wonderful sunset Candle light parade on the winter solstice in June where over 180 parents, grand parents and children held a moving  sunset candle parade from the pre-school down to the community garden where they sang us some beautiful songs.

 I personally thought this was a very special moment in the development of our little village awareness of community spirit and look forward to this event in 2017.

# The YAC group in the Bay who have really engaged the youth of our community organizing skate events and many youth work shops. Two weeks ago the SPPA committee had the privilege of attending the unveiling of a mural on the amenities block near the skate park, all done by a group of young girls under the mentor ship of the YAC and their team. It is a lovely public art work and a great asset to the village.

# The Suffolk Park Football Club.

Chris Lonergan and his committee who now have an active membership of over 100 and field men’s, women’s and youth teams in the far North Coast  competition and who won the comp this year.

 Sports clubs are so important for the development of our youth and community.

 Thank you for all you and your committee do for our community and for your support in the battle to secure the Ed Dept. land

.

# Our thanks to the Suffolk Park Community Hall team:  Margaret Wiles who also happens to be the SPPA Treasure and also heads up the Hall committee team. They run and coordinate the Suffolk Park Community hall for the Council, a quite demanding job and one she and her team do with grace and style.

There are some people who came out of the woodwork to help the SPPA team when the battle started with the Ed Dept for the community sports field:

# Rowena Caverly who coordinated the media campaign
# John Harrison and his team of sign erectors
# Wayne Davis, Artisan Press

# Marcus Hall, Eastpoint Signs

# PMD Screen Prints

# The Bakery Media Production

# Geoff Bensley BB Electrical

#  James Lyall sound provider 

#  Saul the drone man

All of you helped to make the Sports field rally such an outstanding event.

Then there is the committee of the SPPA: Patsy Brosnan Vice president, Christine Guinand Secretary, Charlotte Harrison and Shelly Taylor committee members, Margaret Wiles Treasurer.

You ladies are a wonderful group.  You have been so supportive and giving and fun to work with. I thank you for all you have done for me personally and the community this year.

Now finally there are two people who I have to give a special acknowledgment to for their amazing work in the Battle for the Park Land. 
You may not know  but when that the information broke that the Ed Dept was going to auction the land, four of the six  SPPA committee members were either out of the country or in Sydney and could not get back to  help coordinate the action. This left our two Community Warriors, Patsy Brosnan and Charlotte Harrison.  I cannot overstate the amount of time, the physical and emotional energy these two and particularly Patsy put in to coordinate this campaign.

 They bombarded the social media, they lobbied politicians both local and state, they hassled public servants in the Ed Dept., they organized an amazing poster campaign all over the village.  Patsy did several TV, radio and press interviews.

I was watching the development of their efforts from Italy feeling frustrated and worried not being able to contribute but as their plans and actions developed I was filled with pride and awe of what they where managing to pull together. Then when that Rally happened in late Nov at the park and you the community stood up and made a stand it was a wonderful thing to see. 

I am so proud of what these two ladies and their partners did and how you our community rallied to defend our village.

Partly as a result of this community protest action, but also because of the efforts of the SPPA over the last year in lobbying the Council staff and councillors on many issues, the Council now sees the SPPA as one of the most active and representative community group in the Shire, something I and the committee are very proud of and we thank the community for your support.

It has been a tough and some what frustrating year but we had a big win with the purchase of the Ed Dept land and this now give us a base to develop an even more exciting community space for the future of our village and our young people.
Also a final thankyou to Baz and Shaz and especially to SP Spar who generously provided snacks and nibbles for tonight’s meeting. And thankyou to the SP pub for donation of alcohol for the meeting.

Thank you 

Donald Maughan
President
